
 

 
  

Lesson 15- Kingdom Citizens Live by Faith 
FBC Webb City- Dustin Burdin 

GOD’S KINGDOM, THE BIBLE, & US 
Understanding the Bible’s story, Jesus’ importance, & Our 
place in God’s plan  
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Introduction 
 
In our last lesson we took time just to explore how and why God tests His people. The 
story we will look at is Genesis chapter twenty-two and it is perhaps one of the most 
shocking tests God gave one of His followers. We know God’s nature is He is always 
good and holy, so we cannot say God was wrong for giving Abraham this test. Still 
though, it begs questions as to why God would ask Abraham to sacrifice (kill as an act 
of worship) his son of the promise, Isaac?  
 
We saw how in other parts of the Bible God tests His Kingdom people. The 
conclusions we made were that God tests people to grow them in their faith and 
obedience. God never tests anyone for the purposes of trying to cause them to fail or 
sin.  
 
God’s tests are always for the good of the person being tested. We also saw how 
when people test God, it is never a good thing. God may test us, but we may not test 
God. When people test God, it shows a lack of faith, and it is from a sinful motive. 
When God tests people it is to prove and grow the faith of the person and it is from a 
holy motive.  
 
With these ideas in mind we can now look at the story in Genesis chapter twenty-two 
where God gives Abraham, and Isaac, a major test of faith. As we explore it, we need 
to keep in mind that God’s motives for giving the test were not wrong, they were not 
sinful. God’s motives were for the growth and strengthening of Abraham and Isaac.  
 
This event in the life of Abraham is perhaps one of the most defining. Hebrews picks 
up this story to show how Abraham became a model of faith for all people.  
 

God’s Test for Abraham 
 
We only looked at Genesis 22:1-2 last lesson. We see in these verses the requirements 
for the test God laid out to Abraham. What is striking is the phrases God uses to 
describe Isaac.  
 
God says to Abraham three phrases that each build on one another. He says take your 
son. Then God adds, your only son. Finally, God reminds Abraham, the son whom you 
love.  
 
God drove in deep to Abraham that son He was talking about. God meant Isaac, not 
Ishmael. God reminded Abraham that Isaac was the very unique special son that 
Abraham loved deeply. Isaac was to carry on the promises of Genesis 12, and 
therefore fulfill the next chapter of God fulfilling Genesis 3:15.  
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God’s command to Abraham was that he go sacrifice (as an act of worship) Isaac. God 
commanded Abraham to kill the promised son and offer him up as a burnt offering to 
the Lord.  
 
Why do you think God tested Abraham in this way? 
 
 
Abraham’s Faithful Response 
 
Abraham’s response to God’s testing requirements was fascinating. Let’s remember 
who Abraham used to be. He not once, but twice, went to a foreign land because of a 
famine. He feared the powerful kings of these lands and thought they would kill him if 
they found out Sarai was his wife. His idea was to lie about her and say she was his 
sister. Abraham had a past of cowardice at times.  
 
One would think that when God told him to sacrifice Isaac he would have tried to run 
away and hide. Perhaps he would have argued with God or begged and pleaded with 
God to do something else.  
 
Abraham doesn’t do any of this! Look at his response of complete faith in the Lord.  
 
Genesis 22:3-8 
 
Abraham rose early in the morning.  
 
This is a detail we should not miss. This means Abraham obeyed quickly! He did not 
hesitate. He did not wait three days; he didn’t try to stall. He obeyed immediately. He 
didn’t just go the next morning; he went early in the morning.  
 
He prepared the provisions for their journey. He took two young men from his 
household and Isaac. He split the firewood for the altar. He set out for the place God 
told him to go. 
 
On the third day Abraham saw the mountain from a distance.  
 
For three days they journeyed to this mountain. Imagine what that must have been like. 
Abraham could have stopped at any time during the journey, but he kept going. What 
did Abraham and Isaac talk about for three days while Abraham knew in his heart what 
God asked him to do? This further proves Abraham’s devotion to the Lord to carry on 
in faithfulness despite this three-day long journey. 
 
We need to focus on verse five. Notice what Abraham told the two men with them. 
 
He said, “I and the lad (Isaac) will go over there; and we will worship.”  
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Abraham told them the agenda. He and Isaac were going to worship God. Then the 
last phrase in the verse is fascinating. Abraham said, “we will worship and return to 
you.”  
 
Abraham told them they both would return.  
 
How do you think Abraham could say this when God had commanded him to sacrifice 
Isaac? 
 
 
 
Next in verse six, Abraham takes the wood for the fire and lays it on Isaac. He carries 
the fire and the knife himself. Isaac is not stupid; he knows what they are going to go 
do. In verse seven he asks Abraham what’s going on. He realizes they have all the 
materials needed for a burnt offering except one missing key ingredient, the animal for 
the sacrifice.  
 
Isaac asks Abraham where the lamb is for the offering?  
 
Abraham’s response to him is once again fascinating. Verse eight Abraham says, “God 
will provide for Himself the lamb for the burnt offering, my son.”  
 
This phrase is more significant than we can probably grasp. We had to be there to fully 
capture this scene and all its emotions. Abraham is proving his complete full faith in the 
Lord.  
 
The same Abraham who had a son with Hagar to help God’s plan come true, and lied 
twice about Sarah being his sister so he could spare his own life; now shows us his 
faith has fully matured.  
 
Abraham had such a great amount of faith in God that he knew one way, or another 
Isaac was not going to be killed. He confidently told the two men they both would 
return. He tells Isaac that God will see to it Himself and provide the proper sacrifice. 
Abraham did not know how it’s going to happen, but he knew Isaac was not going to 
be dead and gone for good. If Isaac were to be killed, then God would have broken His 
promise and lied. Abraham had such trust in God he knew that would never happen! 
 
What do you think changed for Abraham since Genesis 12 that brought him to this 
point of great faith in the Lord? 
 
 
Isaac’s Faithful Response 
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We cannot overlook Isaac in this story. His faith is tested as well.  
 
Genesis 22:9-10 
 
Abraham built the altar, set up the wood, and bound his son Isaac.  
 
Isaac’s faith is also shown in this story. Many scholars estimate Isaac may have been a 
mid-teenager to a young adult. Perhaps anywhere from 14-20 years old. Some even 
suggested Isaac was at least 20, perhaps older.  
 
The point is that Abraham is probably 114-120 years old or more. Isaac was without a 
doubt the stronger more physically capable between the two. Isaac could have 
perceived what was about to happen and overpowered Abraham and refused to be 
bound and put on the altar.  
 
 
Why did Abraham bind him if he was a willing participant?  
 
Some have offered interesting thoughts about this. Perhaps Abraham wanted to make 
sure that if he had to kill his son, it would be a merciful type of quick kill if he had Isaac 
bound so he couldn’t flinch and move. One theory I personally like is that Abraham 
may have taken time to bind Isaac hoping God would have intervened at some point 
during the binding. It’s as if Abraham knew God was not going to let Isaac die. 
Abraham did not know how far God wanted him to go in setting up preparations.  
 
Abraham might have thought once they got to the mountain God would say stop. He 
might have thought once he set up the alter, wood, and fire that God would have said 
stop. So far God had not. Even though Isaac was willing, perhaps Abraham thought if 
he goes through the process of binding him, God will say stop.  
 
Abraham, and Isaac, faithfully go through the whole process. They are not doing this 
for show. They are fully obeying God so far.  
 
How is it you think Isaac could have been so willing to go through with this? 
 
 
 
Abraham draws the knife, and the wording indicates he had intentions of going through 
with it to kill Isaac in verse ten. It says he drew the knife, to slaughter his son.  
 
 
Abraham Passes the Test 
 
Genesis 22:11-19 
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The Angel of the Lord stops this process at this point. A call from heaven came out 
yelling for Abraham to stop the swinging of the blade down to Isaac. God told Abraham 
to do nothing to harm the boy. 
 
God said, “Now I know that you fear God, since you have not withheld your son, your 
only son, from Me.”  
 
The thing Abraham could have made an idol of most in life would have been Isaac. 
Remember who Isaac really was. The promised son he waited twenty-four years to 
see. Isaac is the one to carry on the promise. Isaac is to be the one to keep the 
fulfillment of Genesis 3:15 going. Abraham could have easily made Isaac the center of 
his life rather than God. Abraham could have adored Isaac to the point that he became 
more devoted to Isaac rather than God.  
 
In the test Abraham was able to prove is ultimate faith and devotion to God, to the 
point he was willing to let Isaac go. The real success for Abraham was he proved his 
faith was complete and mature. Abraham finally reached the point he trusted God 
without any doubt.  
 
Abraham knew Isaac would not die. He knew one way or another, God would not 
break His promise to bless Isaac. Isaac must live in order for God to bless him on 
earth. Abraham knew God would not become a liar. He had so much faith he was 
willing to go through God’s command to sacrifice Isaac without question.  
 
God said, “now I know.” We said earlier God does not gain new knowledge; He already 
knows it all.  
 
How could God say that now He knew Abraham’s true faith?  
 
 
 
These types of phrases occur in the Bible often. They are called anthropomorphic 
statements about God. This means God is referred to in human type terms for 
expressing a point. Often in the Bible it says, “The arm of the Lord will stretch out.” 
This does not mean God, who is a Spirit, has a literal human arm. It means it’s as if 
God has an arm, and He is going to take extreme action.  
 
God says, “Now I know.” We do not need to take this to mean God did not know 
beforehand, but now He does. He always knew. God was condescending to 
Abraham’s human level. God asked for this test for Abraham’s sake, not God’s. God 
was saying to Abraham, “You have passed the test.” God declared that Abraham had 
proven his faith was complete and his devotion was where it needed to be.  
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In verse thirteen God shows Abraham a ram caught by its horns in a thicket. He offered 
that ram for the sacrifice instead of Isaac. It says at the end of the verse, “in the place 
of his son.” There is a principle here called substitute sacrifice. The ram acted as a 
stand-in for Isaac. Isaac was the one who was to be slain, but the ram took his place.  
 
In the same way the New Testament shows us Jesus is the Lamb of God who was 
slain for our sins. He was our substitute sacrifice. He stood in for us, took our place on 
the cross.  
 
In verse fourteen Abraham named that place on the mountain, “The Lord will Provide.”  
 
 
God Assures the Promise Again  
 
Genesis 22:15-19 
 
God speaks out from heaven again, as the Angel of the Lord figure. God swore an oath 
by His own power and authority. He swore to Abraham that because he proved his 
complete devotion to the Lord, even more than his devotion to his son Isaac, the 
promise for Abraham to bless all families of the earth was an assured promise.  
 
Abraham returned to the young men with Isaac intact as he assured them in Genesis 
22:3.  
 

Abraham the Model of Faith & Works 
 
Hebrews 11:17-19 
 
Hebrews tells us how strong Abraham’s faith was during the test of offering up Isaac. 
Abraham’s full obedience to pass the test in Genesis 22 is used in the book of 
Hebrews to show us a model for faith in God.  
 
Look at Hebrews 11:19.  
 
What does Hebrews say Abraham believed God could do and this led to his great faith 
to pass the test? 
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Abraham passed the test and became the father of those who have faith in God. He 
shows us how faith and works work together. Abraham was saved by faith, not works. 
The same is true for all Kingdom citizens.  
 
Abraham showed his faith was real by his works. His works of obedience to God prove 
he had a heart of genuine faith. This is the model God sets up for His Kingdom people. 
We enter God’s Kingdom by faith and live by faith. We do not enter the Kingdom 
through our own efforts. We don’t earn our citizenship in God’s Kingdom. God gives it 
to us by our faith in Jesus Christ. Once we are in the Kingdom by faith, we serve 
(works) the Lord from a heart of love and faith. 
 

Conclusion 
 
It is one thing for us to claim we have full faith in God to provide, it is another thing all 
together to be forced to prove with your actions you have full faith in God. Abraham 
proved his faith was complete.  
 
Abraham is our model, or father of the faith in a sense. He is our example of what it 
means to fully devote yourself to God, to the point you put nothing else, nor anyone 
else (even a child) as more important in your life than God.  
 
It sounds harsh to say we should be willing to give up children for God. God does not 
want us to dishonor our kids (or spouse) or see them as not as important. That is not 
the point. God calls us to make Him the number one priority and most loved 
relationship in our lives. If we do this, the other relationships in our lives fall into place.  
 
If I love God first, even above my wife and kids, then my heart will be in tune with God 
and His will. What kind of a husband and father will this make me? It will make me a 
very godly husband and father. This is what is truly best for my family, that I focus on 
being godly. Only then can I truly know how to best love my family when I know how to 
love God first.  
 
This story has shown us God at times puts his Kingdom Citizens to the test. He does 
this for our good. God will never test us to cause us to fail or sin. God may bring a test 
our way to make us exercise our faith muscles so that they can grow, and our faith be 
stronger.  
 
God expects people in His Kingdom to live by faith and not sight. Abraham showed us 
the way to do this. Abraham could have had a thousand questions for God as to how 
this is going to work out in Genesis 22. However, Abraham simply responded with full 
obedience trusting God to work it out.  
 
This is the kind of faith we should strive to have. Are we able to pass the test God 
might send our way? Do we avoid tests, or do we look forward to them?  


